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Terry Ryan, Cameron Cox, Nicole Ortega, Michael Alkine, Lori Griffin, Holly Smith, Greg Brazell, Agnes Steward, Krissy Kim, Kris Cummings, Nancy Houck, John McMahon, Kelly Benson, Tom Broxson, Marie Harris

CALL TO ORDER
Mr. Tiam called the meeting to order at 1:00 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Mr. Tiam led the group in the pledge.
ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established. 


CHANGES/ADDITIONS
  An Action Item is being added at 6.B




 Action Item 2013-01 Energy-Saving Facilities Improvements
MEETING MINUTES   
Ms. Rosenblatt moved and Ms. Roarty seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the November 14, 2012 Regular Board meeting.


MOTION PASSED
COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Nicole Ortega) 

Ms. Ortega reported that the student leadership team provided activities to welcome students to winter quarter; they provided several meals and event calendars. They are excited to provide support to students in the coming quarter.

Ms. Ortega stated that many activities have been planned including a family movie night, a ski trip, and a lecture on diversity by Mr. Eric Davis. She noted that the S&A budget process has begun with applications being distributed, application packets will be due the first week of February. 

In closing, Ms. Ortega noted that students would be participating in the grand opening of the science dome. They are excited to showcase the wonderful learning opportunities in the Rainier Science building to the community and local leaders. 
ASPCP (Reported by Michael Alkine)
Mr. Alkine reported that the Puyallup student leadership also provided welcome activities for students on the first days of winter quarter. They provided meals, event calendars, and resource tables to assist students with ways to enrich their education experience at Pierce College.
Mr. Alkine stated that many activities are planned during the quarter for students to attend, including a new “News & Tea with Student Government”, students will have the opportunity to meet their student government representatives, network, and participate in discussions based on what is happening on campus.

In closing, Mr. Alkine reported that student government will once again take an active part in the legislative session and are currently developing a postcard for legislators regarding issues important to students.

PCFT President (Reported by Beth Norman)
Ms. Norman stated that we currently have eleven candidates in the tenure process. With the budget cuts in the last few years we have no candidates in the second year of tenure. She is pleased that the district will be hiring eleven tenure track positions in the coming year; she noted that this will impact many faculty schedules in the coming months as many will be working on the hiring committees. She is working with administration to fill the committees and create flexible schedules. She noted that student success is higher with more full-time faculty who can spend quality time with students.
Ms. Norman reported adding another day to faculty contract provided extra salary for faculty as well as an additional in-service day. There was an in-service held in early January before the winter quarter began with faculty coming together to work on accreditation activities. Faculty overwhelming felt the day was well spent and provided time for team building. There was some concern expressed regarding the data shared and more detail is needed for full understanding. Overall the day was helpful and exciting and faculty are pleased they have the rest of the academic year to refine their work.

In closing, Ms. Norman noted that faculty are pleased with the district divisions and believe they are working well and supporting the work of the faculty.

Mr. Tiam and Ms. Rosenblatt expressed their excitement and appreciation of the work of the faculty.

WPEA Representative (Reported by Bryan Torell)

Mr. Torell reported that the Labor and Management committee would be meeting soon to discuss issues and concerns of Classified Staff regarding the collective bargaining agreement, and current recruitments.  He also noted that there would be general membership meetings on each campus to discuss current issues, shop steward updates, and the climate survey.
Mr. Torell noted that postcard notifications will be going out to alert staff that the survey website is now open; the survey will have a little different look to it this year, in that the questions will better reflect changes that have occurred throughout the District.   The survey will be available until January 29, 2013 and results will be shared with the Board at a future meeting. 
Mr. Torell reported that elections are complete and he is honored to serve as the Chief Shop Steward for the coming year with Ms. Mary Davis as the Assistant Chief Shop Steward. They are both committed to serving and supporting the Pierce College Classified Staff.
Mr. Torell stated that the last Saturday in January will be another paid training day; employees affected by the 3% salary reduction are invited to attend. There will be mandatory training sessions as well as a variety of classes for professional development such as computer training and retirement planning. Classified Staff impacted by the reduction appreciate this opportunity.  

SETTING DIRECTION/VISION

Chancellor’s Report
Dr. Johnson stated that for the first time, the college was closed for an entire week beginning December 24.  Two major conditions allowed this to happen:  first, because winter quarter classes did not begin until January 7, our admissions, registration and advising staff had time after the New Year to still get students enrolled and second, with comp time available to classified and exempt staff as a way to help off-set the 3% salary reduction.  Although it did require folks to use that time for three specific days that week, it did provide downtime for all employees at the two campuses.  With everything closed, even emails were quiet. Many people have reported how relaxing the time off was and how it gave them an opportunity to recharge. 

Dr. Johnson stated that the New Year has a number of opportunities and challenges ahead.  With the legislature soon to start, we will begin our visits and advocacy work with legislators.  As you know she was on vacation for the December legislative breakfast.  She noted that there is great interest among the Pierce county delegation to bring new resources to Pierce County.  This will be a delicate balance between our local needs and keeping within the priorities of the SBCTC and our system.  She attended the South Sound Chambers of Commerce legislative breakfast and again there is great interest and energy about ways to work together to benefit the region. College public information officers in the county are working to coordinate legislative visits during the TACTC conference in two weeks.  This session is primed to be another interesting year with the leadership changes in the governor’s office and the senate with the two democrats joining the republicans to form a new majority.  It’s anyone’s guess how the budget process will impact community and technical colleges. We have new congressional leaders with Derek Kilmer and Denny Heck.  And Adam Smith will continue to be an advocate for our system.  

Dr. Johnson reported that the district will be very busy with the many recruitments for faculty and leadership positions. We have given approval to fill a minimum of eleven full time tenure track faculty positions that will begin Fall 2013.  With retirements and temporary vacancies we have not filled so we could meet budget reductions, we are at a point where we cannot allow our number of full-time faculty positions to dip any lower.   We need engaged full time faculty to help impact student success, retention, and completion.  Even though we don’t know what the state budget and allocation will be, we need to fill these positions.  If reductions are needed, we will need to find those in areas other than full-time faculty positions.  So next year the Board can expect to have a large group of first year tenure packets to review.  A key element in our recruitment efforts will be to hire faculty with knowledge and skill in implementing innovative teaching and learning strategies and with technology skills to meet the needs of today’s students. 

There are also five executive team recruitments.  As the Board has just learned, in addition to Ms. Bucholz, Ms. Wiszmann’s, and Dr. Green’s retirements, along with the search for the permanent president at Puyallup, Ms. Suzy Ames will be leaving to take a new position at Skagit Valley College as the director of their institutional planning and effectiveness efforts.  Ms. Ames hopes to be a college president some day and wants to diversify her higher education experience.  She will be leaving at the end of the month, so we will be working on a transition plan. Dr. Johnson acknowledged Ms. Ames’s work over the past five years.  During her tenure we have completed the 21st Century Learning Campaign and will have a major donor recognition luncheon next week and a public opening of the Science Dome on January 19.  Next month the Foundation Board will host the Board for lunch, where they will present their annual report and goals for 2013.  Dr. Johnson wished Ms. Ames the best in her new position and noted she will be missed by all.
The others executive team members will be here through June and Ms. Bucholz has delayed her retirement until the end of July to help transition all the new hires.  

Dr. Johnson noted that during an extended study session, the board worked on their board goals and their relationship to policy development and accreditation standards. We just learned that our year three report and onsite visit that is due in the fall has a slight change.  The Commission informed us that they will not conduct an on-site visit, but rather will rely on our reports and evaluation of three evaluators from the commission.  They will only contact college personnel if they have questions.  Therefore, it will be critical that our report “closes” the loop on our efforts.  As you know, during our last accreditation process we had two return visits because the evaluators and commissioners were not convinced by our written reports that we were actually completing the assessment cycle.  Dr. Gilchrist, as our accreditation liaison will get clarification about how this change will impact our report.  We will know more by next month.
All Board members expressed their appreciation to Ms. Ames for her service and dedication to the district and the Foundation during her time at Pierce College. They wished her well in her future career plans and will be watching her progress.
INSTITUTIONAL ASSESSMENT AND QUALITY ASSURANCE
Budget Planning Documents for 2013
Ms. Wiszmann stated that the district will soon begin the 2013 budget planning process. Each year the Board, Executive Team and the College Cabinet review and develop budget values and principles to guide the budget development process. This year we have reformatted the document into three categories: Board Policy Interests, Our Institutional Priorities, and Our Expectations of Ourselves. Trustees reviewed the document and were in agreement that the bullets align with vision, mission, and core values, institutional outcomes and; it also reflects the Board’s goals of student success, and long-term financial stability.
Board Action 2013-01 Energy-Saving Facilities Improvements

Ms. Rosenblatt moved and Ms. Roarty seconded the motion to approve the energy-saving facilities improvements.



MOTION PASSED
Mr. Tiam noted that the Board members had engaged in a lengthy discussion during their study session and are in complete support and authorize the district to apply for and accept an energy efficiency grant if awarded through the State Department of Commerce. The action item was read in its entirety for the record:

WHEREAS, Pierce College District recently contracted with AMERESCO, an energy services company, to conduct an energy audit of its facilities; and;


WHEREAS, the energy audit identified facilities improvements anticipated to save approximately $1,758,011 in energy costs over a ten year period and;

WHEREAS, the district has identified opportunities for funding through utility incentive programs totaling $253,702; and 

WHEREAS, the district is eligible to apply for approximately $914,000 through a grant program created by the 2012 Legislature specifically for the purpose of funding higher education efficiency improvements and;

WHEREAS, if successful, the incentive programs and grant funding will reduce the district’s cost from $2,737,672 to $1,569,970 and; 

WHEREAS, the district is eligible to finance its cost through a Certificate of Participation using the State Treasurer’s Lease/Purchase program or may choose to self -pay the cost from unrestricted reserves;

WHEREAS, identifying and implementing strategies to reduce the district’s energy consumption is required by the state’s Greenhouse Gas law and is consistent with the district’s value of sustainability;

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Trustees of Community College District 11, Pierce College hereby authorize the district to apply for and accept an energy efficiency grant through the State Department of Commerce.  

INNOVATION AND SUCCESS

Program and discipline self study
Mr. Greg Brazell reported that the January in-service was a successful work day for faculty. Over 100 faculty engaged in the program/discipline self-study process, examining the impact of their programs and departments on student learning and success and contributions to the work of the district. The Outcomes Assessment Team and the Deans offered guidance and support throughout the day. This work will continue through June, when all self-studies will be complete. 

Mr. Brazell noted that this process is an example of shared governance, as faculty developed and approved the framework for the self-study. The program/discipline self-study examines what has been accomplished, current practice, and future strategic actions related to meeting our five institutional outcomes: Access, Student Learning and Success, Excellence, Positive and Diverse College Environment, and Contribution to Community. 
Ms. Krissy Kim demonstrated the assessment work that the Early Childhood Education did during the in-service day. She also provided a handout that outlines the various options that students have when seeking an education in Early Childhood Education, it is used as an advising worksheet. Ms. Rosenblatt recognized the excitement the day provided and was also impressed with the opportunities we provide our students. She noted that faculty seems re-energized by the work.
BOARD BUSINESS
Board Chair Report
Board members reported on recent activities they have engaged in: 
Ms. Roarty attended the Foundation Board retreat where priorities were identified for the coming years. They will focus on Pierce College’s greatest need; giving administration the flexibility to direct funds were needed.     
Ms. Rosenblatt noted that she found the visit with the Achieving the Dream coaches very informative, the discussion was exciting with the outcome of student success. She also stated that the Pierce County Coordinating Council legislative breakfast provided an opportunity to discuss our system issues with local legislators, however it was apparent that they have their own agenda and it unknown if much will be accomplished during the session.

Mr. Smith also noted his interest in the Achieving the Dream efforts. He also spoke about a recent meeting with the College Success Foundation and Central Washington University where partnership opportunities were discussed. He noted the collaborative spirit of all parties which is win-win situation for students.                                                                                                                 
Mr. Tiam noted that there is quality leadership going on throughout the district, it is vital to our success, he believes that 2013 is going to be a stellar year.
PUBLIC COMMENT
None
 
NEXT REGULAR MEETING        February 20, 2013
ADJOURNMENT


The meeting adjourned at 2:50pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


Amadeo Tiam, Chair
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